DRAFT  Nags Head Board Meeting Minutes

January 4, 2006


DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

January 4, 2006
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, January 4, 2006.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Renée Cahoon; Mayor Pro Tem Anna Sadler; Comr. Wayne Gray; 




Comr. Bob Oakes; and Comr. Doug Remaley

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Seth Lawless; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Interim Deputy Town Manager/Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron; Wayne Byrum; Butch Osborne; Dave Clark; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Andy Garman; Courtney Gallop; Dorinda Gibbs; Anthony Windham; Travis Grose; canine officer "Boss" Dog; former Nags Head Mayor Bob Muller; Ben Cahoon; Jerry Megwell; Lt. Joe Abeyta; Matt Artz; and Deputy Town Clerk Michelle Gray

Mayor Cahoon called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.  She noted that Deputy Town Clerk Michelle Gray was filling in for Town Clerk Carolyn Morris who was absent.   A moment of silent meditation was followed by the pledge of allegiance.

Comr. Gray introduced Coast Guard Lt. Joe Abeyta who stated that the Coast Guard has established an office at Woodhill Office Park and is anxious to reach out to the Towns.  
AUDIENCE RESPONSE
No one spoke during Audience Response.

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEE WITH YEARS OF SERVICE
Public Works Director Dave Clark introduced Office Assistant Dorinda Gibbs who has served the Town for 25 years; Ms. Gibbs began working for the Town on November 10, 1980.  

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon presented a plaque of recognition to Ms. Gibbs and thanked her for her years of service and wished her continued success with the Town.

INTRODUCTION OF NEW EMPLOYEES

Police Officer Travis Grose was introduced by Dep. Police Chief Wayne Byrum.

Dep. Police Chief Wayne Byrum introduced a two-year old german shepherd named "Boss" who has had nine weeks of intense training; the canine officer is Police Officer Chris Stevens.

Public Works Director Dave Clark introduced Water Service Technician Anthony Windham.

All new employees were welcomed to Town employment by Board members.

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #6 to FY 05/06 Budget

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

-
Consideration of modification to Rules of Procedure

-
Consideration of updated banking resolution

-
Approval of Minutes - December 7, 2005 Regular Session

-
Consideration of endorsement of resolution by DCTB regarding Bonner Bridge at Oregon Inlet

-
Request for Public Hearing to consider a zoning map amendment requesting the rezoning of the 
36 lots in the Roanoke Shores subdivision located west of US 158 off of Lakeside Avenue to the 
Old Road terminus from C-2 General Commerical to R-3 High Denisty Residential 

-
Request for Public Hearing to consider zoning text amendments of  Section 48-661 and Section 
48-663 to add the requirement that zoning amendments must be reviewed by the Planning 
Board and Board of Commissioners for findings of consistency with adopted land use plans, and 
establishing a 30 day period for the Planning Board to report recommendations to the Board of 
Commissioners on proposed zoning amendments

-
Request for Public Hearing to consider a zoning text amendments of Sections 48-7, 48-167, and 
48-407 to add a definition of and parking standard for the use “Commercial/Residential Mixed 
Development,” and to list the new use as a conditional use in the C-2 General Commercial 
District

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented with the agenda item entitled “Consideration of endorsement of resolution by DCTB regarding Bonner Bridge at Oregon Inlet” removed for discussion later in today’s meeting.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.

A copy of the Budget Adjustment, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “A”.

A copy of the Tax Adjustment report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “B”.

The modification to the Rules of Procedure (modified page 6), as approved, read in part as follows:

"vote, or otherwise take action by reference to an agenda, if copies of the agenda, sufficiently worded to enable the public to understand what is being deliberated, voted, or acted on, are available for public inspection at the meeting.

'Rule 5: Public Address to the Board of Commissioners *
The Board of Commissioners shall provide a time at each meeting for anyone to address them.  The Mayor may set and enforce appropriate time limits for such comments but under these rules that limit may not be less that 5 minutes nor more than 15 minutes.  Other boards shall provide access for the public as is appropriate to their charge and determined by each board.

'Rule 6: Order of Business *
Items shall be placed on the agenda according to the Order of Business.  The Order of Business for the Board of Commissioners for each regular and adjourned session meeting shall be as follows:

1.
Pledge of Allegiance

2.
Audience Response 

3.
Consent Agenda

4.
Public Hearings

5.
Reports and Recommendations from the Planning Board and the P&D Director

6.
Old Business/Items Tabled from Previous Meetings

7.
New Business

8.
Items Referred to and Presentations from Town Attorney

9.
Items Referred to and Presentations from Town Manager

10.
Mayor’s Agenda

11.
Board of Commissioners Agenda

12.
Other Business

13.
Adjournment

'By general consent or majority vote of the board, items may be considered out of order.

'Other boards and committees shall adopt Orders of Business as are appropriate to their charge.

(#1 amended October 6, 1999) (#2 amended April 4, 2001) (#3 amended March 3, 2004) 

(#4 amended November 2, 2005) (#5 amended January 4, 2006)

'Rule 7: Office of Mayor/Chair *

The Mayor shall preside at all meetings of the Board of Commissioners and may vote in all cases and make and second motions  In order to address the Board of Commissioners, a member must be recognized by the mayor.  Chair of each committee or board shall the same powers as the mayor respective to their committee or board.

'The mayor or other presiding officer shall have the following powers:  

a) To rule motions in or out of order, including any motion patently offered for obstructive or dilatory purposes;

b) To determine whether a speaker has gone beyond reasonable standards of courtesy and time in his remarks and to entertain and rule on objections from other members on this ground;

c) To entertain and answer questions of parliamentary law or procedure;"

The banking resolution, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"RESOLUTION AND AGREEMENT FOR DEPOSIT ACCOUNT, BANK SERVICE, AND CERTIFICATE OF DEPOSIT

'BE IT RESOLVED by the Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners that First South Bank be, and hereby is, designated as a depository institution for the Town of Nags Head and that funds so deposited may be withdrawn upon a check, draft, note, order, or Certificate of Deposit (a CD may be drawn on any bank) of the Town of Nags Head; AND

'BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that all checks, drafts, notes, orders, CD’s drawn against said account (CD’s may be drawn on any bank); be signed by any one of the following:  CHARLES L. CAMERON, ACTING DEPUTY TOWN MANAGER; KIMBERLY N. KENNY, FINANCE OFFICER; and countersigned by any one of the following:  SETH LAWLESS, TOWN MANAGER; M. RENÉE CAHOON, MAYOR; whose signatures shall be duly certified to said Bank, and that no checks, drafts, notes, orders, or CD’s drawn against said Bank (CD’s may be drawn on any bank); shall be valid unless so signed; AND

'BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that said Bank is hereby authorized and directed to honor and pay any checks, drafts, notes, orders, or CD’s so drawn (CD’s may be drawn on any bank) , whether such checks, drafts, notes, orders, or CD’s (CD’s may be drawn on any bank) be payable to the order of any such person signing and/or countersigning said checks, drafts, notes, orders, or CD’s (CD’s may be drawn on any bank) or any of such persons in their individual capacities or not, and whether such checks, drafts, notes, orders, or CD’s (CD’s may be drawn on any bank) or to the individual credit of any of the other officers or not. 

'This resolution shall continue in force and said Bank may consider the facts concerning the holders of said offices, respectively, and their signatures to be and continue as set forth in the certificate of the Finance Officer or Town Clerk, accompanying a copy of this resolution when delivered to said Bank or in any similar subsequent certificate, until written notice to the contrary is duly served on said Bank."

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

Public Hearing to consider a proposed zoning text amendment of Section 48-90 to exclude shared commercial vehicular access ways and pedestrian walkways from commercial lot coverage calculations

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning and Development memo dated December 22, 2005 which read in part as follows:

“(The attached text amendment pertains to the same code section as an amendment the Board of Commissioners saw as a consent item at the December meeting. That text amendment was proposed to exclude the lot coverage in shared vehicular easements between commercial sites. A public hearing for the vehicular access lot coverage exclusion is scheduled for January.)

‘Attached is a proposed zoning text amendment submitted by staff (at the request of the Board of Commissioners) to modify the calculation of lot coverage for commercial lots in commercial zoning districts. Specifically, if adopted as proposed, this amendment would permit up to 75 square feet of lot coverage for handicap accessible pedestrian sidewalks in a shared easement between commercial parking lots to be excluded from the individual lot coverage calculation of each lot.  

‘The purpose of the attached text amendment is to promote internal, off-street interconnections for pedestrians between abutting businesses to discourage pedestrian activity on the Towns increasingly busy streets.  The amendment is written to afford abutting property owners of both new and existing parking lots an additional incentive to interconnect their parking lots for pedestrian access. As written, the proposed lot coverage exclusion could not be applied for cross-easements in estuarine areas of environmental concern (AECs) to avoid conflicting with CAMA regulations.

‘Planning Board Recommendation:

Six of the seven members of the Planning Board attended the regular December 20, 2005 meeting.  The Planning Board members reviewed the attached zoning text amendment to exclude up to 75 square feet handicap accessible sidewalk area within shared access easements between abutting commercial sites.  After a brief discussion, the Planning Board members voted 6 to 0 in favor of a motion to recommend the text amendment as presented.   
‘Staff recommendation:

In staff’s opinion, the attached text amendment complies with the Board of Commissioners direction.  Also, 75 square feet is a minimal deduction for property owners and is a reasonable trade-off for the Town to make in order to increase site access for pedestrians and promote street safety.  Staff recommends that the Planning Board recommend the ordinance for approval as presented.”


Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, December 22, 2005 and on Thursday, December 29, 2005 as required by law.

Town Attorney Ike McRee announced the Public Hearing open at 9:10 a.m.  

There being no one present who wished to speak, the Public Hearing was declared closed at 9:10 a.m.
MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning lot coverage calculations as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning lot coverage calculations, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “C”.

Public Hearing to consider a proposed site plan/vested right/conditional use application for proposed sound-front Oasis Hotel development at 7710-7712 South Virginia Dare Trail (formerly the Oasis Restaurant site)

Planner Andy Garman summarized the Planning and Development memo dated December 22, 2005 which read in part as follows:

“Albemarle Engineering representing Hatchell Concrete, Inc. has submitted the attached conditional use/vested right/site plan application for the construction of a 17-unit hotel at 7710-7722 South Virginia Dare Trail (US 64/264). The site is the former location of the Oasis Restaurant which was recently destroyed by fire. The 1.35-acre, sound-front site is zoned C-2 General Commercial within the Commercial Outdoor Recreational Uses Overlay Zoning District. Hotels are a conditional use in this district in accordance with the provisions of Section 48-407 (c)(7).  

‘The site would be accessed from a single driveway off of US 64/264.  The driveway as shown complies with entrance requirements for hotels as set forth in the zoning ordinance.  Staff has forwarded copies of the site plan to the NCDOT district office for review prior to a driveway permit application.  No comments have been received at this time. 

‘The hotel building includes a gym and swimming pool as customary amenities. The hotel units comply with the minimum and maximum square footage requirements established in Section 48-407 (c)(7). No meeting or restaurant facilities are proposed.  The project also includes a portion of the parking below one-half of the ground floor of the building and an innovative wastewater system for on-site sewage treatment.  

‘Setbacks, parking, lot coverage, lighting, vegetation preservation, and building height are shown in compliance with the applicable sections of the Zoning Ordinance. 

‘Town Code Section 48-371 (e) establishes design requirements for hotel projects.  As part of these requirements, a narrative must be submitted describing the elements that have been incorporated into the design to meet the intent of the hotel guidelines.  This narrative is attached.  

‘At their December 20th meeting, the Planning Board provided a review of the project related to the recently adopted hotel guidelines.  The Planning Board found that the project has been designed to be consistent with the intent of the guidelines.  However, some minor modifications were requested prior to Board of Commissioners review.  This includes providing vegetation directly adjacent to the west side parking lot, around the perimeter of the building, and adjacent to the wastewater system to provide screening for those features.  At the time of this memo, this change had not yet been submitted.  The applicant has indicated that this will be provided to Staff prior to the meeting.  

‘Town and NC DWQ approval of the applicant’s storm water management and drainage plan will be required prior to issuance of the building permit.  The applicant has provided preliminary storm water calculations for Staff review.  State review of the proposed storm water plan will necessitate the issuance of a CAMA major permit to oversee development within the estuarine Area of Environmental Concern (AEC).  This site plan has been sent to the DCM Elizabeth City field office for preliminary comments.  

‘The Town Engineer has approved the proposed commercial loading area and internal vehicular circulation pattern proposed in conjunction with the applicant’s life safety/fire evacuation plan. The Zoning Ordinance requires the Fire Department’s approval of the applicant’s life safety/fire evacuation plan in lieu of a 12-foot fire lane around the hotel.

‘The Planning Board also requested that the lighting plan be revised and submitted prior to Board of Commissioners review.  As well, this had not been completed at the time of this memo but is expected prior to the meeting.

‘Planning Board recommendation:  At their December 20th meeting, the Planning Board recommended that the site plan/vested right/conditional use application for the Oasis Hotel be approved with the following conditions:

‘- That the lighting plan be revised and approved by Town Staff prior to Board of Commissioners review. 

- That any minor specific recommendations for design improvements be addressed prior to Board of Commissioners review.

- That all non-Town permits related to this project be obtained prior to issuance of a building permit.

- That the lot recombination identified in note 3 be completed prior to issuance of a building permit.

Staff concurs with these recommendations.

‘Since this is a conditional use, the Board of Commissioners is required to make the following affirmative findings of fact for this and all conditional use applications:

‘ The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.

- The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

- The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town.”

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Tuesday, December 20, 2005 as required by law.

Town Attorney Ike McRee announced the public hearing open at 9:20 p.m. 

Deputy Town Clerk Michelle Gray swore in Planner Andy Garman, architect Ben Cahoon and Albemarle and Associates engineer Jerry Megwell who responded to Board inquiries and questions.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, the public hearing was declared closed at 9:30 a.m.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to make the following findings of fact:

-
That the applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances,

-
That the use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted,

-
That the use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town,

and to approve the site plan for the proposed soundfront Oasis Hotel as presented.   The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR 

Consideration of an ordinance amending Town Code Section 1-6, Penalties for zoning violations

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated December 1, 2005 which read in part as follows:

“Attached is a proposed ordinance to amend Town Code Section 1-6 which provides for the immediate use of civil penalties for zoning violations.  All of the enforcement remedies set forth under Section 1-6 are presently available in the enforcement of the zoning chapter.  The proposed amendment deals  specifically with when civil penalties may be assessed.  Civil penalties are typically only assessed after failure to comply with an originally issued notice of violation or warning citation.  In other words, they are a secondary and not a primary enforcement action under the Zoning Chapter.  

‘The proposed amendment would allow civil penalties to become a primary or first step enforcement action.  This first line use of civil penalties has precedence in the Town Code, namely the Soil Erosion and Sedimentation Control Chapter, where civil penalties may be immediately imposed for violations involving the failure to have an approved erosion control plan and for interfering with officials in carrying out their enforcement duties. 

‘Planning and Development staff are proposing and recommending the adoption of the proposed ordinance to provide the same level and choice of enforcement options under the Zoning Chapter of the Town Code as presently made available under the Soil Erosion and Sedimentation Control Chapter of the Code.”

Comr. Gray explained that this ordinance was initiated because of the overcrowding issue last summer in the North Ridge neighborhood.  

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning violation penalties as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously. 

A copy of the ordinance concerning violation penalties, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “D”.

Recognition of former Mayor Bob Muller

Mayor Cahoon recognized former Mayor Bob Muller in the audience.  

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Update on beach nourishment projects 
The Agenda Summary Sheet was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“An update on beach nourishment projects will be provided at the January 4, 2006 Board meeting.  

‘- Report on oceanfront easements - Staff will present a brief update on the easement acquisition process for the federal beach nourishment project.  Lee Wrenn and Associated was contracted by Dare County to acquire the easements for reach one of the federal project.  Lee Wrenn and Associates has secured 258 easements for each one. Should the Town decide to pursue a local nourishment project as outlined by Coastal Science and Engineering an additional 480 easements would need to be secured to cover the project area. Attached is a map depicting the project area and the easements either needed or already obtained.  Also attached is a summary of the major millstones for easement acquisition prepared by Mr. Wrenn.

‘- Consideration of extension of contract with lobbyist Marlowe and Co. - Attached please find proposed contract with Marlowe and Co.”

The Easement Map attachment, as presented to the Board, read in part as follows:

“Easement Map Attachment

ID Affected Parcels from GIS and COE Data

‘Survey & Mapping by Registered Land Surveyors

Deeds and Maps Research

Field Work and Mapping

Review and Approval by COE

Record Strip Maps

‘Attorney’s Title Work on Affected Parcels 

Title Evidence and Attorney’s Opinion (30 year marketable title)

Review and Approval by COE

‘Acquisition Appraisals as Required by Public Law 91-646

Market Data Collection, Analysis and Reports

Review and Approval by COE

‘Voluntary Acquisitions

Notify Property Owners by Newsletters

Prepare Easement Documents

Delivery of Easements and Supporting Documents

Public Meetings as Required

Contact Owners by Phone and Follow-up Mailings

Attorney Update Title and Record Executed Easements

Review and Approval by COE

‘Involuntary Acquisitions by Condemnation

Identify Parcels for Condemnation

Order Condemnation Appraisals 

Continue Negotiations for Voluntary Acquisitions

Serve Statutory Notice of Intent

Complete Condemnation Packages for Legal Review and COE Approval

File Civil Actions

Service of Process

Litigation of Cases by Sponsor Attorney

‘Final Review of Real Estate

Review of Easements and Titles 

Review of Condemnation Filings

Certification of Real Estate for Construction”

Report on oceanfront easements 

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz provided a verbal review of the easements acquisition for the Dare County federal nourishment project.  Lee Wrenn and Associates has secured 258 easements for Reach One of the three federal projects.  Should the Town decide to pursue a “Town” project, an additional 480 easements would need to be secured.  Staff is to investigate what types of easements would be needed for a “Town only project” and a federal “emergency” nourishment project.

Report on December 14, 2005 Beach Nourishment meeting

Town Manager Seth Lawless provided a report to the Board on the Beach Nourishment meeting that was held with Nags Head Board members, local Dare County elected officials, Sharon Haggett from the Corps of Engineers, Howard Marlowe from Marlowe and Associates, Bill Forman from Coastal Science Engineering and staff.  Mr. Lawless stated that CSE will be providing an erosion rate report to the Town; Mayor Cahoon requested the erosion rate report in time for the February 2006 Board meeting.

Consideration of extension of contract with lobbyist Marlowe and Co.

Comr. Gray excused from Board meeting

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to excuse Comr. Gray from the Board meeting for an  appointment.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.   

The Board agreed to vote on the lobbyist contract when Comr. Gray returned to the meeting.  

Update on Beach Road Development Committee

Planner Andy Garman provided a brief report to the Board on the December 12, 2005 meeting that was held with staff, committee members and two professors from NC State University.  A contract with the professors from NC State has been reviewed by the Town Attorney and is ready for the Town Manager’s signature this week.  The timeframe for completion of the project is May 2006; staff is to contact UNC-Chapel Hill to seek out their planning expertise to work jointly with NC State with their architecture and landscaping plans. 

NEW BUSINESS

Consideration of modification to Traffic Control Map for speed limit change on SR 1243 

The agenda summary sheet was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“A modification to the Town's Traffic Control Map will be considered at the January 4, 2006 Board meeting.  

‘Requested change modifies Town Traffic Control Map to extend the 35 MPH speed limit on SR 1243.  This change is requested as a result of the drainage issues that occur on SR 1243.  In addition, with the occupancy of the South Nags Head Fire Station, this reduced speed limit is necessary to ensure the public's safety and to provide for the safe ingress and egress from the South Nags Head Fire Station property.  This lower speed limit will result in the Town not having to erect an emergency signal light both north and south of the South Nags Head Fire Station property.  Should such a signal light be installed, it would be required to be on flashing mode 24 hours a day and would detract from the character of the neighborhood and be a nuisance to the property owners.  

‘Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron has concurred with this modification in the interest of public safety.  Chief Cameron will be available at the Board meeting to discuss details and answer any questions.

‘If approved, NC DOT will take action to erect appropriate signage.”  

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the traffic control map extending the 35 MPH speed limit on SR 1243 as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was excused.). 

A copy of the traffic control map ordinance concerning the SR 1243 speed limit, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “E”.

Consideration of endorsement of resolution by DCTB regarding Bonner Bridge at Oregon Inlet

Comr. Oakes had requested that the resolution regarding Bonner Bridge at Oregon Inlet be pulled from the Consent Agenda for discussion.  Comr. Oakes expressed his thoughts that the longer bridge replacement would be more beneficial. 
MOTION:  Comr. Sadler made a motion to adopt the resolution endorsing the replacement of the Bonner Bridge at Oregon Inlet with the exclusion of the word “unanimous”.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed 3 - 1 with Comr. Oakes casting the NO vote (Comr. Gray was excused.).

The resolution concerning Bonner Bridge, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"Resolution by the Nags Head Board of Commissioners urging the North Carolina Department of  transportation and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Division, U.S. Department of the Interior, to replace the aging Bonner Bridge over Oregon Inlet with a parallel bridge immediately 

'WHEREAS, the Herbert C. Bonner Bridge spanning Oregon Inlet is a critical transportation link to and from hatteras Island, and is important to maintain for the public safety, business and commerce, tourism and quality of life of residents and visitors to Dare County; AND

'WHEREAS, the Herbert C. Bonner Bridge has reached the end of its reasonable service life and the North Carolina Department of Transportation proposes to replace the Herbert C. Bonner Bridge and has presented two alternatives; AND

'WHEREAS, over five million people visit Dare County's Outer Banks annually generating in excess of 620 million dollars in direct tourism expenditures; AND

'WHEREAS, the primary reasons for travel to the Outer Banks are the natural, cultural and historic resources; Dare County is home to two national wildlife refuges, the nation's first national seashore, and two national parks; AND

'WHEREAS, the Cape Hatteras National Seashore is home to one of America's greatest public beaches, the Cape Hatteras Lighthouse, Chicamacomico Lifesaving Station and is a popular migratory pathway for over 400 species of birds at Pea Island National Wildlife Refuge; AND

'WHEREAS, twenty-six percent of Dare County's tourism-related revenues are generated by Hatteras Island Visitors, and a majority of Northern Beach visitors include a day trip to Hatteras Island and Ocracoke Island during their trip to the Outer Banks; AND

'WHEREAS, the Nags Head Board of Commissioners agrees that the preferred replacement bridge is the parallel bridge corridor; and replacement of the Herbert C. Bonner Bridge must begin immediately.

'NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Nags Head Board of Commissioners urges the North Carolina Department of Transportation, the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, and all other involved parties to build a bridge parallel to the existing Bonner Bridge and maintain the navigational channel through Oregon Inlet and provide no less than equal access to the entire northern end of Hatteras Island known as Pea Island."

MAYOR’S AGENDA  

Mayor Cahoon - Consideration of resolution opposing off-shore drilling
MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the resolution opposing off-shore drilling as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was excused.).  

The resolution concerning off-shore oil drilling, as adopted, read in part as follows: 

"RESOLUTION OPPOSING OFF-SHORE GAS/OIL EXPLORATION

'WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head previously expressed its opposition to off-shore exploration for gas or oil in a resolution to State and Federal agencies; AND

'WHEREAS, no evidence has been uncovered since then to demonstrate any benefits to Nags Head or to the surrounding region; AND

'WHEREAS, it has not been proven that such exploration can be done safely and without harm to the environment and the North Carolina coastline, or property, our businesses, our livelihood, or our quality of life.

'NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Nags Head Board of Commissioners continues to be opposed to any exploration for gas or oil on the continental shelf or elsewhere off the coast of North Carolina and urges the inclusion of the waters off North Carolina in the long term moratorium on off-shore exploration that protects sister coastal states.

'BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this opposition be made known to our representatives at the County, State, and Federal levels and that the U.S. Department of Interior be urged to instruct the Mineral Management Service to take no further action to open more off-shore sites to leases for gas or oil exploration."

Mayor Cahoon - Request for Closed Session to consider Closed Session minutes and a personnel matter

Mayor Cahoon requested a Closed Session to consider Closed Session minutes and a personnel matter; Comr. Sadler added pending litigation (Country Nest versus the Town) to the list to be discussed during Closed Session.  

Mayor Cahoon - Schedule of meeting with Historic District Committee
Mayor Cahoon scheduled a meeting with the Historic District Committee for January 19, 2006 at 1:00 p.m. in the Board Room to include all residents and property owners in the Historic District.  Comr. Oakes will serve as the Board representative to the Committee; the meeting will be advertised.

Mayor Cahoon - Note of resignation from Al Hibbs as Chairman of Board of Adjustments

Mayor Cahoon noted that Al Hibbs recently resigned as Chairman of the Board of Adjustments where he has served admirably for many years.

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to appoint Jack Cooper as Chairman and Margaret Suppler as Vice-Chair of the Board of Adjustments.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was excused.).

Comr. Sadler suggested formal recognition for Al Hibbs for his many years of admirable service to the Town.

Staff is to present to the Planning Board an amendment that would increase the number of alternates to the Board of Adjustments.   

LUNCH - COMR. GRAY RETURNS TO BOARD MEETING

The Board recessed for lunch at 12:00 p.m.  The Board reconvened from lunch at 1:10 p.m.  Comr. Gray had returned to the Board meeting during lunch.

Consideration of zoning text amendments to Section 48-7 Specific Words and Terms to address permitted encroachments in required yards - tabled from December 7, 2005 Board meeting

Planning and Development Staff memo dated November 28, 2005 was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“Please find attached a staff generated amendment to the Zoning Ordinance. This proposal amends the definition for “yard”. The current zoning ordinance allows encroachments such as elevated decks into the front, side and rear yards provided such structure are not greater than 30 inches in height. The attached amendment, if approved, would allow encroachments only for structures that are 12 inches in height or less. 

‘While staff has not encountered problems with the current definition, the potential is there.”

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion that the Board consider the zoning text amendments that address permitted encroachments in required yards.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to adopt the zoning text amendments to address permitted encroachments in required yards as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed 3 - 2 with Comr. Remaley and Comr. Oakes casting the NO votes.  

Town Attorney Ike McRee explained that the ordinance needs four votes to be adopted during first time consideration; it will be brought back for Board consideration at the next Board meeting.  

Consideration of extension of contract with lobbyist Marlowe and Co. (Continued)
Town Manager Seth Lawless explained the contract between the Town, Town of Kill Devil Hills, and lobbyist Marlowe and Co.  There was extensive discussion between the Board and with former Mayor Bob Muller who was in attendance.

A Memorandum of Understanding with the Kill Devil Hills and the Town for a split of expenditures at the current rate of 65/35 will also be prepared.  Staff is to request report updates from Marlowe and Co. 
MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to renew the contract with Marlowe with the inclusion of the Town of Nags Head and the Town of Kill Devil Hills with the current split of 65%/35% for another six months.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 3 - 2 with Comr. Remaley and Comr. Gray casting the NO votes. 

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY 

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Update on Seagull/Surfside Drive easements

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Seagull Drive

Update on Seagull/Surfside Drive easements – Town Attorney Ike McRee presented a detailed easement status report for the two oceanfront streets in South Nags Head.  Mr. McRee was directed to communicate with the property owners on Seagull Drive that have not given easement right of ways to the Town if they would be willing to give “emergency” easements to the Town.

Regarding Surfside Drive, it was Board consensus that Mr. McRee is to contact the property owners on the courts, as well as the property owners who have not yet conveyed, to see if they will convey easements. 

It was Board consensus that staff determine the Town's right of way on Surfside Drive and Town Attorney Ike McRee is to proceed with the recordation of the easements.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER

Town Manager Seth Lawless - Update on feral cat issue

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron provided an update on the feral cat issue.  He explained that the Animal Control officer has stepped up his feral cat patrol in the Town.  South Nags Head has an increased feral cat colony and extra traps have been ordered.  A plan is in place to attempt to bring the feral cat overpopulation under control.   

Town Manager Seth Lawless - Consideration of resolution for exemption from Mini Brooks Act

The agenda summary sheet was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“Attached please find a proposed resolution exempting the Town's Stormwater Management Study from the requirements of GS 143-64.31 - for Board consideration at the January 4, 2006 Board meeting.  Also attached please find the verbiage included in the Mini Brooks Act - Article 3D of GS 143-64.31.

‘Town Manager Seth Lawless will provide additional details concerning the requested exemption at the Board meeting.

‘Two stormwater engineer firms we feel are qualified to be considered for the Town's stormwater management project.”

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler applauded Town Manager Seth Lawless for bringing forward this resolution.

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the resolution concerning the Mini-Brooks Act as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.

The resolution concerning the Mini-Brooks Act, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"RESOLUTION EXEMPTING THE TOWN OF NAGS HEAD STORMWATER MANAGEMENT STUDY FROM THE REQUIREMENTS OF SECTION 143-64.31 OF THE NORTH CAROLINA GENERAL STATUTES

'WHEREAS, N.C. Gen. Stat. §143-64.31 requires the initial selection of firms to perform architectural, engineering, and surveying services without regard to price; and

'WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head proposes to enter into a contract for engineering services related to the study of issues and corrective measures related to the management of stormwater within the town; and

'WHEREAS,  the Town of Nags Head has identified qualified,  reputable, and capable engineering firms interested in providing engineering services for the stormwater management study and the Board of Commissioners for the Town of Nags Head finds that negotiation with the identified engineering firms is necessary and expedient for the timely completion of the study and further, will allow the application of more town funds to resolution of identified stormwater management needs.

'NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Commissioners for the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina that:

'Section 1.
The Town of Nags Head Stormwater Management Study is hereby exempt from the provisions of N.C. Gen. Stat. §143-64.31 for the reasons stated in this resolution.

'Section 2.
This resolution is effective upon adoption."

Town Manager Seth Lawless - Request to amend contract for the Country Nest demolition

The agenda summary sheet concerning the Country Nest demolition was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“The attached invoice from Jackson Equipment LLC requests an additional $1,800 increase as a modification to the purchase order for the demolition of the Country Nest house located at 9803 surfside Drive.

‘This additional amount is requested as payment for the placement of additional sand that was necessary for the stabilization of the emergency berm and for the installation of approximately 100 feet of sand fence."

MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve staff’s request to pay the invoice to Jackson Equipment LLC for the Country Nest demolition as requested.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously. 

Discussion of Incentive Pay Policy for Volunteers - from December 7, 2005 Board meeting

Town Manager Seth Lawless and Fire Chief Butch Osborne presented the incentive pay policy to the Board.  
MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to adopt the policy for the Volunteer Fire Department as presented to be effective January 4, 2005.   The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

Comr. Oakes thanked Comr. Gray and Fire Chief Osborne for their time and work in putting this plan together.  

Comr. Oakes confirmed with Fire Chief Butch Osborne that communication has remained open with the volunteers and with open meetings to keep them fully informed.  Chief Osborne stated that most of the volunteers are in favor of the change.

The Incentive Pay Policy for Volunteers, as approved, read in part as follows:

“Administrative Policy

Volunteer Firefighters 

‘Policy Statement:
The Board of Commissioners and The Town of Nags Head value the need and services of its Volunteer Firefighters.  To this end the Town Manager directs the Fire Chief as the Administrator of the Nags Head Fire and Rescue Division to insure that Volunteer members are treated with respect and dignity.  The Manager also provides the following guidance to the Fire Chief in handlings Volunteer affairs:

‘Policy:  The Fire Chief, as designated by the Town of Nags Head (Town Code of Ordinances Chapter 20 Article II, Section 20-42), is authorized to enforce all appropriate fire laws and ordinances applicable in the Town and is subject to the direction of the Town Manager.  The Volunteer members of the Nags Head Fire and Rescue Division shall be subject to the direction and orders of the Fire Chief, (or his Designee) of the Town or other persons of authority pursuant to the chain of command as set forth by the Town and the Fire and Rescue Division.

‘The Volunteer component of the Nags Head Fire and Rescue Division will consist of Volunteer Officers (Deputy Chiefs, Captains and Firefighters) These members will be appointed and selected by the Fire Chief.  New members must make application to the Fire Chief utilizing a standard Town of Nags Head employment application.  New members will be subject to DMV check, background investigation and drug screening before acceptance as a probationary member.  

‘The Town shall pay for the cost of up to thirty (30) physicals per fiscal year for Volunteer members of the Fire and Rescue Division.  The Town shall be responsible for the cost of hepatitis vaccine for each new volunteer member.

‘The Town shall pay the cost of training for Volunteer members to include registration fees, travel and miscellaneous supplies as approved by the Fire Chief.  The budget for this training and travel is capped at two thousand dollars each fiscal year ($2000).

‘The Town shall pay the cost of all workers’ compensation insurance, liability, management liability, commercial property, commercial general liability, commercial crime, portable equipment, commercial umbrella, malpractice, and errors and omissions insurance coverage for Volunteer members of the Fire and Rescue Division.  The total personal property insurance coverage for equipment owned by the Volunteer members shall not exceed $15,000.  

‘The Town shall pay the monthly dues, accessed twice yearly ($60 2X yr - $120 yr) to the Department of the State Treasurer Firemen’s and Rescue Squad Workers Pension Fund for up to thirty members (30).  The Town shall pay the annual dues to the North Carolina Firemen’s Association ($12 yr) for up to thirty members (30).  The Town shall vest members in the Firemen’s and Rescue Squad Workers Pension Fund after the successful completion of 10 years of credible service.  To receive credit for a given year a member must attend 36 hours of “Fire” related training in a calendar year. 

‘Effective immediately Volunteer incentive will recognize “Officers and Interior Firefighters” with a cash incentive of $1000 if they respond to 24 calls during the Incentive period July 1, through June 30.  “Support/Exterior Firefighters” will be recognized with a cash incentive of $500 if they respond to 24 calls during the Incentive period.  All members must meet the training requirements set forth in the SOG’s of the Fire and Rescue Division.

‘This policy is subject to the yearly adoption of the Town’s Operating Budget where the fiscal requirements of this policy are included in the departmental budgets of Admin Services and Public Safety.”

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA 
Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Conflict of Interest training

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler suggested that members of the Board of Adjustments and the Planning Board receive some conflict of interest training.  

Town Attorney Ike McRee was asked to coordinate this training.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Land Use Plan

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler asked the Board to look at the Land Use Plan regarding the statement “the Town shall not increase and shall consider reducing the amount of land zoned commercial”.  
Mayor Cahoon responded that the Coastal Resources Commission has to be the one to address this amendment. 
Planning Director Tim Wilson is to pass this information on to Andy Garman to add to the LUP survey. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - NOAA information to be added to Town web site

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler asked Town Manager Lawless to add the following paragraph to the Town’s website:  National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) will be holding a public meeting on February 8, 2006 at 6:00 pm at the Dare County Commissioners Office in Manteo.  The purpose of the meeting is to evaluate the performance of the NC Coastal Management Program.  

Comr. Oakes - Beach grass season 

Comr. Oakes encouraged everyone to plant beach grass and/or install sand fence to help stabilize the beaches.  

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz asked those interested to contact Code Compliance Officer Kim Allen to find out the correct CAMA way to install the beach grass and the sand fence.

CLOSED SESSION 
MOTION:  Gray Remaley made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss litigation, i.e., Country Nest versus Town of Nags Head, a personnel issue, and a review of Closed Session minutes.  The time was 2:10 p.m.

OPEN SESSION/ADJOURNMENT

The Board re-entered Open Session at 2:30 p.m.  Closed Session minutes were approved/released during Closed Session.   No other actions were taken during Closed Session.

MOTION:   The Board adjourned at 2:32 p.m. 






_______________________________






Carolyn F. Morris, Town Clerk

Approved:
___________________________

Mayor:

___________________________



M. Renée Cahoon
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